

STATE BOARD OF ACCOUNTS 302 WEST WASHINGTON STREET ROOM E418 INDIANAPOLIS. INDIANA 46204-2765

> Telephone: (317) 232-2513 Fax: (317) 232-4711 Web Site: www.in.gov/sboa

## **MEMORANDUM**

TO: All Units

FROM: Paul D. Joyce, CPA, State Examiner

RE: Items to Consider when Governing Bodies are Developing Actions/Policies Regarding Coronavirus

DATE: March 16, 2020

\_\_\_\_\_

Provided are suggestions and items to consider as referred to in the memorandum provided on March 12, 2020.

It must be stressed the urgency to both monitor and address situations as they arise. This is a very fluid situation, changing constantly. Governing bodies will need to be flexible in their approach. Any guidance we provide must be taken in that context and should not be taken as restrictive.

If it is determined that there are needed actions that do not need a formal policy or that there are actions that should be done in conjunction with a formal policy, as long as there is written evidence that a governing body is appropriately approving actions in an appropriate forum, those are acceptable.

For example, school boards who decide to pay employees when schools are closed or impose specific directives or procedures in response to the coronavirus epidemic should do so in a public meeting and the board's action must be in writing. The written action of the board may be in the form of a resolution or board meeting minutes. It is not necessary to do a formal board policy as this action will be temporary and not one that will be ongoing and continuous in the future.

Any policies/actions should have in mind to maintain operations of government as normal or near normal as possible while maintaining the wellbeing of governmental employees and the public.

Here are some items to consider when developing policies/actions for personnel specific to the coronavirus:

What will be done regarding compensation and leave time of employees if there is a mandatory closure of the building? If there is already normally scheduled time off, such as spring break, then for that period of time compensation and leave would be proceed as normal. For mandatory closure outside of normally scheduled time off then guidelines specific to the emergency situation would come into effect.

First to consider, is there specific guidance regarding the coronavirus by the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL)?

DOL website is recommending review of leave policies and consideration of increased flexibility. Q & A regarding pandemics and the fair standards labor act as well as the family medical leave act can be found at dol.gov/agencies/whd/pandemic.

Part of this flexibility is considering what work might be done from home and what will require work from the office in order to conduct business.

Questions to be asked and instituted into policy/action items:

Are there essential employees that must work from a certain location?

Are there trade off days where certain employees would work at the office one day and others another to allow for social distancing but also allow for those things that are easier to be completed in the office to still be done that way?

Are there prohibitions against a certain number of employees meeting in close proximity and the need to utilize virtual meetings, even when in the office?

What duties can be done remotely?

How will employees be informed that they will be working remotely? Who will be making the decision, who will be communicating that information and how will it be communicated?

When working remotely will the work schedule be the same? How will employees "check in"? What common way should they be communicating (phone, email, virtual system, etc.)? How often should supervisors communicate with those who report to them?

What security issues are there? Will documents be allowed to leave the office? Is there secure IT systems in place that allow for remote access? What equipment is needed to work remotely? Can employees utilize their own devices?

For employees that cannot work from home due to nature of duties performed, but there is mandatory closure, what will leave time/benefits/compensation be allowed? We have been asked several times if we will take exception to the compensation of employees that must stay home but their duties do not allow for working from home. We won't take exception to extension of paid leave time that is in accordance with allowable approved policies/actions and provisions.

As this document is being written, Congress is considering passage of paid leave time that would provide for sick time off as well as time off for a parent when there is mandatory shut down of a child's school, with either advance funding or reimbursement funding for entities with certain staffing levels.

You should consider tracking costs that are directly associated with this emergency as no one at this time knows what type of reimbursements or stimulus may be put into effect by the federal government.

Again, you must work with your attorneys and keep monitoring for changes.

Also, your individual associations are monitoring this situation and many will provide guidance that will cover specific legal aspects to consider, such as for libraries what is their responsibilities regarding patrons. Please, carefully review the guidance they are providing you.

We will work with you to provide guidance that incorporates maximum flexibility, but remember, even in emergency times we all should strive to provide good stewardship of those responsibilities and assets that have been entrusted to us.

Contact us with any questions you might have at 317-232-2513.